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Cindy Enstrom

Field Manager

Cascades Resource Area

Salem BLM

1717 Fabry Rd. SE

Salem, OR 97306
Emailed to: cindy_enstrom@or.blm.gov
July 12, 2005
RE:  Protest and Appeal of Final Decision Documentation and Decision Rationale for the Hillock Timber Sale, June 2005

Dear Ms. Enstrom,

Pursuant to 43 CFR 5003, please consider the following protest and appeal of the Final Decision Documentation and Decision Rationale for the Hillock Timber Sale.
Decision Title:  Final Decision Documentation and Decision Rationale Hillock Timber Sale.

Project Description:  Commercially thin 293 acres within the General Forest Management Area portion of the Matrix Land Use Allocation (GFMA LUA), including 12 acres within the Riparian Reserve Land Use Allocation, clear 4 acres for road rights of way within the GFMA LUA. The EA also contains a proposal to restore the Helens Lake Shore Area and Goat Mountain OHV Trail Restoration. We do not protest or appeal the restoration portion of the EA.
Project Location: The Hillock timber sale is located in the South Fork Clackamas River Watershed and the Clear Creek/Foster Creek Watershed in Township 5 South, Range 4 East, Sections 12, 14, and 24 Willamette Meridian. 
Date of Decision:  June 29, 2005
Name of Deciding Officer:  Cindy Enstrom, Field Manager, Cascades Resource Area, Salem BLM.

Appellant’s Interest:  Bark expressed interest in, submitted comments on, protested the decision (herewithin), and is entitled to appeal.  Many of Bark’s more than 5,000 members use and enjoy the area affected by this project for various recreational, aesthetic, and scientific pursuits.  Many of our members also receive their drinking water from the Clackamas River.

Request for Relief:  Bark respectfully requests that the BLM withdraw the decision being appealed and issue a new decision that excludes the special yarding areas from the project in units 2, 4, 5 and 7.  We do not appeal the decision to enter the majority of the area encompassed by this sale.

Request for Stay: Bark requests a stay of implementation of portions of this project in units 2, 4, 5 and 7
Statement of Reasons:

First, we would like to commend your decision to drop the 203 acres from the Hillock Environmental Assessment due to the steep slopes and moist conditions representative of those areas. Bark additionally applauds the restoration component in Project 2 of this EA, and commends you for taking steps to repair serious and chronic damage to the Helen’s Lake and Goat Mountain area. We still however have concerns regarding this sale that we feel need to be remedied.  First, there should be road closures in conjunction with this project. This area already has an extremely high road density, and this proposal gives the BLM an opportunity to begin getting this road mileage reduced to a more environmentally sound level. Second, there is a small parcel of land in Unit 2, south of Road 5-4E-12.3, that is quite different than the other areas offered in this proposal. This area contains many snags and downed wood, an understory plant component more similar to old growth stands, and should be removed from the sale. Third, the use of Special Yarding Areas (as with the aforementioned section of unit 2) permits an undetermined logging method, making it impossible to determine and represent to the public the impacts of the logging operation will have on the environment.  Fourth, we are concerned that not enough protection has been given to the few existing snags in the project area. 
I. The Planning Area Has an Exceptionally High Road Mileage and This Proposal Offers No Road Closures

Under the purpose and need for action, the EA states that activities are to “maintain and develop a safe, efficient, and environmentally sound road system.” The South Fork Watershed Analysis cited the road density as 4.4 miles of road per square mile. The EA did not list what the road density is for the planning area but it is surely beyond the 4.4 miles of road per square mile, especially those in section 14 and 24. According to the mile ruler on the map, the roads in sections 14 and 24 are closer to 6 miles of road per square mile already. Given this, it is disheartening that the Salem BLM District considers the area’s road system to be “environmentally sound.”  An environmentally sound system would be below 3.5 miles per square mile. The current situation is well beyond the suggested road mileage. Relevant law and planning documents provide extensive requirements for roads.  See, e.g., 40 C.F.R. 1508.8; NWFP S & G B-19, C-16, C-32 to 34; NWFP SEIS, 2-28,3&4-49,3&4-55,3&4-56, App. B6, B7. 

According to the Salem District Record of Decision and Resource Management Plan management objectives pertaining to roads, planners should “reduce existing road mileage within key watersheds.” (63)  This proposal offers no road closures. Again, this area is already well beyond the suggested road mileage. And this of course doesn’t include all the ghost roads, roads created by jeeps, and the skid trails still being utilized by OHVs. We feel that to be in line with this management directive there should be road closures offered. We understand that many of these roads are intermingled with private industry, covered under cooperative use agreements with neighbors that access private land, etc., and that you can't legally decommission those roads unless the private land owners would be in agreement. But there are many nonessential spur roads that serve no purpose in the road network. It is these roads that should be closed. The Hillock project still plans on adding 0.2 mile in spur roads (about 0.1 miles in the two sections already well beyond the suggested road mileage), to reconstruct 0.4 miles of previously decommissioned roads, and to reconstruct 1.0 mile of previously decommissioned roads.  These roads will temporarily increase the road density, the effects of which were not analyzed in this EA. Although not likely allowing vehicle passage once decommissioned, these roads will continue to have many of the detrimental effects on the environment, such as changing the hydrology, and adding to compaction. They will be maintained in a state such that they can be reopened for future use. We believe that this should be considered when assessing road density calculations. The project also calls for 8.6 miles of road renovation that will remain open.

The EA claims that there will be a reduction of 1.5 miles of road. For a project of this size and the high level of road density, this will do little to mitigate the impact of roads on the planning area. Furthermore, it’s unclear from the EA where that number comes from. It can’t come from roads that were previously decommissioned and then reopened and then de-commissioned again, as that wouldn’t be new road reduction. Does it come from the 7.8 of miles of renovated road, some of which the EA stated will be blocked after use? How much will be blocked after use? 

Whatever the amount, we feel that these road miles should again be included in road density calculations to get a true sense of road impacts. Like the decommissioned roads referred to above, these roads are not temporary. These roads are not to be re-vegetated and will continue to alter the hydrology of the area. This project will re-compact areas that were on their way to recovery, and possibly make them unable to recover in the future. The roads should not be dismissed simply because a gate will be erected, as the impact of these created roads will be felt for years to come.  Even the EA states, “subgrades on each of the above roads would remain as non-forest land and be an inactive part of the transportation system between uses for management operations.” (EA pg 16). Moreover, OHV use is heavy in the area, and it is difficult to see how a gate will guarantee that these roads will not be used and remain truly closed to vehicle traffic, as OHV vehicles often chart their own path, as is acknowledged in project 2 of this EA. None of these concerns were addressed in the Response to public comments section of the Final Decision Notice.

In 2002, Bark released a report on the state of roads in the Clackamas River Ranger District of Mt. Hood. It found that 25% of the roads that were supposed to be closed were not. Bark’s study found that gates are often removed and therefore ineffective. This proposal should entail monitoring and enforcement to ensure that things will be different in this case. In the Response to comments, it was stated that this is beyond the scope of the EA. We are curious when and how this critical issue will be addressed.
When exploring the planning area we found many examples already in existence to illustrate these concerns, for example, where Road 5-4E 12.2 connects with Road 5 -4E 12.1,  Road 5-4E 12.2 has deep pits from erosion and is now only passable by ORV or Jeep, which is only exacerbating the problem. Just west of Road 5-4E 12.1 at this juncture, the forest floor has been covered with soil from the runoff of these roads. Also along road 5-5E-6 the drainage ditch was full of water and in some areas was running over the surface of the road in the winter of 2003.  Where this culvert meets the seep that runs west out of unit 12B, the water quantity has likely tripled to what the stream would naturally carry.  This has the potential to scour the stream, which will increase sedimentation to the Clear Creek watershed, and may disrupt the watershed system. Another example is road 5-4 E-24, approximately ½ a mile from the Road 45 juncture, which goes right over the top of a stream.  A berm was constructed, but it is currently acting as just another jump for ORVs. We encourage you to properly decommission this road in order to protect this watershed. There are also many examples of skid trails that are continually being used that are prohibiting the healing of these areas.  The EA states, “skid trails would be partially covered with logging slash and debris after logging is complete” (EA pg 8).  We hope that more will be done to discourage OHV users from using skid trails than setting a few logs along the mouth of these skid trails, as it’s clearly not working.  Throughout all units in sections 12 and 14, nearly all skid trails show sign of use.  There is a seep through unit 12B where the skid trail goes directly over the stream.  These areas should be ripped and replanted, and fully blocked from use. No new skid trails or roads should be added to this area until the BLM can show that it has adequate funding for restoration, monitoring and enforcement.  
The Salem District Record of Decision and Resource Management Plan states on page 62 that the district should “correct problems associated with a high road density by emphasizing the reduction of minor collector and local road densities.” This project offers the District the opportunity to act on this “Objective.” There is obviously a high road density and roads such as 5-4E-12.6, 5-4E-14.7, and 5-4E-24.3 to name but a few of the non-network roads that could be closed without disrupting the road system, or conflicting with any private land holdings or industry.

a.
Impacts of Noxious Weeds Not Adequately Addressed

The Hillock EA does not adequately acknowledge that noxious weeds are a problem, nor that new road work will increase their presence. The EA simply states that, “All of the noxious weeds identified during field surveys are common roadside weed species throughout western Oregon.”   Though there are some measures implemented in the logging process to help prevent the spread of weeds directly from logging, it does not obviate the fact that the habitats for these weeds are being created. Many of the cutover areas in these sections are full of these “common roadside weeds,” which makes their spread more inevitable. Many of the roads in the area are already skirted by these invasive noxious weeds. The introduction of new roads to these areas is only going to strengthen the weeds’ chances of being incorporated into these areas. Moreover, the statement that ground disturbing equipment would be cleaned “as needed” (EA, 7) to be free of off-site soil, etc., does not provide a consistent practice of diligence that is required given the current epidemic of noxious weeds in the vicinity.
We commend you for addressing the ongoing degradation taking place in the Helen’s Lake and Goat Mountain areas. Although we usually support recreational use of our public lands, in this case we urge you not to create any designated parking or camping spots in this area. The level of destruction is such that the area desperately needs a respite. We feel that allowing any recreational use would be an opening to further destruction. We understand there might be some public outcry about this; however, there need to be consequences for trashing the landscape. To the extent that you have not done this already, we also urge the agency to partner with local OHV user groups. If vested in the restoration aspects of the project, they should be willing and/or strongly encouraged to help maintain trails and monitor and report inappropriate use. Has this avenue been fully explored? 
II. Southern Portion of Unit 2 Should Be Deleted From the Project
While we were glad to see that 203 acres were dropped from the planning area, we are concerned that the nicest stand is still on the table: in unit 2, south of road 5-4E-12.3, the area designated on the new Final Decision Documentation map as a “special yarding area.” While exploring this area, we found understory species that are typically found in more mature stands. This area is also rich in snags and downed logs that are important for providing habitat, especially in this landscape that is generally devoid of these features. The area is also going to be logged in a manner that is left up to the discretion of the logging company, which will likely follow more of a fiscally conservative manner and less of an environmentally sound manner.

a.
Mychorrhiza and soil conditions 

In Unit 2, south of road 5-4E-12.3, there are Corallorhiza maculata growing in the forest understory. Recent studies have shown that this plant is no longer to be considered a saprophyte but that instead is parasitic.  Science now shows that this plant instead taps into the mycorrhizal relationship between tree and fungus.  The reason we cite this is because the presence of this plant in the unit indicates that this area has developed a mycorrhizal relationship between trees and fungi to such an extent that it can now support Corallorhiza species.  We have never found this indicator species in logged areas and it is generally abundant in old growth stands. One can only surmise from this distribution that compaction from logging is disrupting the mychorrhizal relationship. Within this planning unit, the presence of these parasitic plants suggests that this area of the forest is in a healthy subsurface condition. Scientific evidence suggests those mycorrhizae and other soil organisms and processes are extremely important and are easily destroyed by logging. The EA did not recognize the importance of mycorrhizal fungi on forest growth and productivity, and failed to discuss within the EA how mycorrhizae will be impacted by the proposed timber project.  In fact, this resource’s important function in forest ecology was completely overlooked in the EA. The EA failed to address how past logging has affected mycorrhizae in areas within the analysis area that have been logged. See Fungi and Insects; Attachment 12, Soils and Logging in Eastern Oregon.  

III. Environmental Effects Can Not Be Adequately Determined With Undetermined Logging Method defined as “Special Yarding Area”
The Hillock Decision Rationale Exhibit A map shows that the area in Unit 2 described above is designated as a “Special Yarding Area.” After talking with Randy Herrin, Bark learned this designation is for areas where the agency has to make the logging system more flexible for the purchaser by using a combination of logging methods. We have several concerns with this. First, how can the environmental consequences be properly determined when there is no certainty as to how the area will be logged? Second, it is problematic to have the logging company choose the logging method because that course of action will likely be motivated by economic interests and less by environmental considerations.
Depending on the logging method used, the environmental impacts could be significantly different. For instance, for the unit 2 area, it appears that ground based logging would be inappropriate due to the steepness of slopes. Our field verification revealed that this area is just as steep as other units where skyline logging is set to occur. The Hillock EA states, “Ground-based logging would be done only in locations that are not suited to skyline yarding and where the condition and location of existing skid trails provide equipment access with minimal potential for impacts to the productive capacity of the soil.” (EA 4) If unit 2 is logged by a ground-based system, it would likely destroy this unique small parcel of land. However, the skyline method would possibly have its own unacceptable impacts with multiple landings and numerous short yarding corridors. 

We are curious, therefore, with such a precarious situation, why this portion of unit 2 would be left to the logging company’s discretion instead of making the most environmentally responsible decision at the outset? In this case, due to the value of this diverse grove of forest in the context of surrounding plantations, the decision should be to simply delete this portion of the unit altogether. 

Given the inability to determine environmental impacts on unknown logging methods, all the Special Yarding Units should likewise be dropped from the project, or additional environmental analysis conducted that discloses complete impacts as required by the National Environmental Policy Act.
IV. Inadequate Protection for Snags and Downed Logs

There are small snags and downed logs throughout Unit 2 south of Road 5-4E-12.3. These landscape features are not found anywhere near this extent in any of the other units. Snags and downed logs are very important for wildlife and are necessary for a properly functioning forest. The EA ignores the fact that removing snags will decrease the viability of those species that depend upon snags for habitat, regardless of size. Areas that have been harvested in the past are at or even below the recommendation of 40% snag biological potential, a measuring stick that in and of itself has been determined to be inadequate to ensure wildlife viability. This portion of unit 2 is therefore essential to be left intact as a rare remnant of habitat with legacy features. 
The Hillock documents do not adequately address the need to protect and provide snag habitat. It does not adequately inventory the existing snags to develop a way of protecting them. The snag figures provided are only estimates and seemingly written off because of their small diameter. Additionally, the agency must do away with the caveat that they will protect snags except where they create a safety hazard.  This is based on a false choice between snags and safety. The agency can just buffer snags from activities that involve workers, thereby protecting these ecologically important snags.
This portion of Unit 2 also contains a greater diversity of trees than other stands in the planning area. Whereas most stands possess dominant species of only Pseudotsuga menziesii and Abies procera, this stand also possesses Tsuga heterophylla and Abies amabilis as dominant tree species. 
There is much science on the value of snags that has become available since the NFP and RMP were finalized.  The BLM must use the best available science to guide planned mitigation measures and design features.  The best available science indicates that retaining snags “at levels to support species of cavity nesting birds at 40 percent of potential population levels” (RMP, p. 46) is not adequate to keep snag dependent populations viable.

Bats, martens, woodpeckers, bears, and many other species are dependent upon snags. Current direction for protecting and providing snags does not meet the needs of the many species associated with this unique and valuable habitat component.  See Rose, et al., Decaying Wood in Pacific Northwest Forests: Concepts and Tools for Habitat Management, Chapter 24 in Wildlife-Habitat Relationships in Oregon and Washington http://www.nwhi.org/nhi/whrow/chapter24cwb.pdf 
Intensive forest management activities that have decreased the density of large snags in early forest successional stages (sapling/pole and small tree stages) may have had adverse impacts on the 61 associated wildlife species (Figure 12). Similarly, the lesser amount of large down wood in early forest successional stages may not provide as well for the 24 associated wildlife species. Such results suggest the continuing need for specific management guidelines to provide large standing and down dead wood in all successional stages. (pg. 600)

Several major lessons have been learned in the period 1979-1999 that have tested critical assumptions of these earlier management advisory models:
Calculations of numbers of snags required by woodpeckers based on assessing their biological potential, (that is, summing numbers of snags used per pair, accounting for unused snags, and extrapolating snag numbers based on population density) is a flawed technique. Empirical studies are suggesting that snag numbers in areas used and selected by some wildlife species are far higher than those calculated by this technique. (pg. 226) 

Numbers and sizes (dbh) of snags used and selected by secondary cavity-nesters often exceed those of primary cavity excavators.


Clumping of snags and down wood may be a natural pattern, and clumps may be selected by some species, so that providing only even distributions may be insufficient to meet all species needs.

Other forms of decaying wood, including hollow trees, natural tree cavities, peeling bark, and dead parts of live trees, as well as fungi and mistletoe associated with wood decay, all provide resources for wildlife, and should be considered along with snags and down wood in management guidelines.

The ecological roles played by wildlife associated with decaying wood extend well beyond those structures per se, and can be significant factors influencing community diversity and ecosystem processes. We have also learned that managing forests with decay processes should be done as part of a broader management approach to stand development, with attention paid to retaining legacies of large trees and decaying wood from original or prior stands. 
(p 602-603) 


The bottom line is that current management at both the plan and project level does not reflect this new information about the value of abundant snags and down wood. The agency must avoid any reduction of existing or future snags and logs (including as part of this project) until the applicable management plans are rewritten to update the snag retention standards. See also PNW Research Station, “Dead and Dying Trees: Essential for Life in the Forest,” Science Findings, Nov. 1999 (http://www.fs.fed.us/pnw/sciencef/scifi20.pdf) (“Management implications: Current direction for providing wildlife habitat on public forest lands does not reflect findings from research since 1979; more snags and dead wood structures are required for foraging, denning, nesting, and roosting than previously thought.”) 

Current science shows that 4 snags/acre minimum is required for 100% population potential for woodpecker species associated with snag cavities. Wolf Vegetation Management EA, Wallowa-Whitman National Forest, May 2001, page 57. “Historic snag levels could have been much higher, closer to 6-14 snags/acre. (Harrod, Gaines, Hartl, and Camp, 1998).” Goose EA, Wallowa-Whitman National Forest. Additional snags should be left because future fires (both managed and unmanaged), wind, and illegal firewood cutting is almost certain to take a heavy toll on snags over the next several decades.

Snags should be carefully inventoried by species, size, decay status, quality, and location during project planning, and they should be treated as “special habitats” and given special protection during project planning and implementation (i.e. keep workers out of the vicinity of snags so that OSHA doesn’t order them cut). For instance, the May 2001 Wolf Vegetation Management Project on the Wallowa-Whitman National Forest includes a mitigation measure protecting trees from being harvested if they are near hazardous snags >15 inches dbh. The EA does not adequately address the need to protect and provide snag habitat. 

The snag retention requirements in the EA fail to retain enough snags to provide habitat for viable populations of cavity dependent species. Since snags have a patchy spatial distribution, surveys to determine snag abundance require very large sample sizes relative to other general vegetation surveys. This was not recognized until relatively recently, so most past surveys conducted to determine natural snag abundance have therefore grossly underestimated the true abundance of snags. This has led the agency to underestimate the number of snags necessary to protect species. This new information must be disclosed and documented in an EIS and it requires a forest plan amendment.

The agency must do away with the caveat that they will protect snags “where feasible.”   This is based on a false choice between snags and safety. The agency can buffer snags from activities that involve workers, then all ecologically important snags can be protected. The agency must consider this as an alternative to their proposed “management by caveat.” An example of this was the Umpqua National Forest, Cottage Grove Ranger District’s 2001 decision to burn a picnic table near Moon Falls in order to avoid placing the public in a hazardous situation with respect to a nearby snag. Similarly, the agency here should save the snags by avoiding the activity in the hazard zone around the snags.

In conclusion, we are concerned about the high road density in the project area, the unnecessary inclusion of a portion of unit 2 which has unique habitat features, the inclusion of special yarding areas which are of unknown environmental impact, and the inadequate protection given to the few remaining but valuable snags in the project area. We would like to work with you to remedy these concerns.

Sincerely,

Sandi Scheinberg
Executive Director
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